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 NZSA TOP OF THE SOUTH NEWS
16 October 2020
Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz.  Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
2020 NELSON ARTS FESTIVAL PROGRAMME OF LITERARY EVENTS

The Pukapuka Talks literary programme is open for bookings. Note that two events are already sold out and tickets for some others are going fast, so don’t delay! Tickets are on sale both on the website and on Eventfinda. The full programme of literary events is as follows:

Tuesday 20 October, 7.30 pm

Nelson Live Poets, featuring guest poet Rachel McAlpine. Rachel’s collection of poems How to be Old is ‘an explosion of humanity on the page, with some practical tips from the author and sage advice from Elsie, aged five.’ Rachel’s performance will be followed by an open mic session. Sign up on the night.
Venue: Red16, 19 New Street. Free/koha.

Thursday 22 October, 4 - 6 pm

SOLD OUT
Writing Funny, Writing Sad: Comedy writing masterclass with stand-up comedian and novelist Eamonn Marra. 

Venue: Johnny Cash Room, G Block, NMIT. Free/koha.

Friday 23 October, 5.30 pm

SOLD OUT
Fleeing to Freedom: Behrouz Boochani and Golriz Ghahraman in conversation with journalist Anke Richter. Presented in association with NZSA PEN (NZ) and Multicultural Nelson Tasman.

Venue: Old St John’s, 320 Hardy Street. Pay what you can: $8 - $16.

Saturday 24 October, 11 am
Our People, Our Cultures, Our Languages: Join Resika Sapkota (a Nelson-based Bhutanese/Nepali refugee), Behrouz Boochani (Kurdish refugee and author of No Friend but the Mountains), Chinese NZ writer Rose Lu (author of All Who Live on Islands) and Olivia hall (Director, Māori, NMIT), in conversation with Dana Wensley (NZSA PEN representative).
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Saturday 24 October, 1.30 pm

Not just for laughs: Guided by local writer Ro Cambridge, Eamonn Marra and Lil O’Brien discuss the balance between comedy and tragedy in their debut books.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.
Saturday 24 October, 3.30 pm

Writing Young Adult Fiction: Multi-award winning author of fiction for young adults Mandy Hager, in conversation with local YA writers Rachael Craw, Brin Murray and Robyn Prokop. (Brin’s new novel Heartsblood will be launched immediately after the talk – see below.)
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 10.30 am – 12.30 pm

NZSA Writing Workshop with Mandy Hager

Mandy Hager is a multi-award winning writer of fiction for young adults. In 2019 she was awarded the Margaret Mahy Medal for life-time achievement and a distinguished contribution to New Zealand’s literature for young people. 
In this workshop, you will get the chance to learn more about and experiment with character, voice and story structure: Learn how to find your character’s unique voice, and how character, voice and theme are intrinsically intertwined. The workshop will include a mix of instruction and writing exercises. 

Venue: Suter Gallery, Mina Arndt Education Room.

The workshop is held in association with NZSA. Tickets: NZSA members $25, non-members $45.

Sunday 25 October, 11 am

Miriam Lancewood talks with Kerry Sunderland about Wild at Heart, her gripping sequel to the international bestseller, Woman in the Wilderness.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 1.30 pm

Historical Fiction: Christine Leunens and Alexandra Tidswell discuss how they work with both research and imagination when creating characters from the past. The session will be chaired by Kerry Sunderland.

Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.

Sunday 25 October, 3.30 pm

Our Grandfathers: Ian Trafford (Into the Unknown) and William Moloney (The Battle of Messines Road) have both written fascinating books based on their grandfathers’ WWI diaries.
Venue: Suter Theatre, 208 Bridge Street. Tickets $16.
Monday 26 October, 5 pm for 5.30 pm start

Annabel Langbein discusses her new memoir, Bella: My Life in Food, with Nicola Galloway.
Venue: Pic’s Peanut Butter World, 49 Saxton Road, Stoke. Tickets $39.

Tuesday 27 October, 7.30 pm

Escaping the Poem: Cliff Fell and John Newton perform parts of their hybrid works – Fells’ epic poem ‘101 Bows to Lawrence Ferlinghetti’ and Newton’s verse novel Escape Path Lighting. 
Venue: Deville, 22 New Street. Koha entry.

Wednesday 28 October, 5.30 pm for 6 pm start

Celebrate the launch of the fourth issue of NMIT’s arts and literary journal, kiss me hardy.

Venue: Johnny Cash Room, G Block, NMIT. Koha entry.
After the readings, there will be a celebratory after-party at Kismet Cocktail & Whisky Bar, 151 Hardy Street.

For full details of all events and to book tickets, go to: https://www.nelsonartsfestival.nz/events/category/writers/
BOOK LAUNCH FOR BRIN
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HEARTSBLOOD

BRIN MURRAY



Come along to the Suter Gallery in Nelson on Saturday 24 October for the launch of Brin Murray’s Heartsblood, the thrilling final instalment in the acclaimed ‘Children of the Furnace’ trilogy. Brin was a finalist in the NZ Book Awards 2019 in the First Novel category. The judges said of Children of the Furnace: ‘There is a stunning musicality in the language of this dark, compelling YA novel set post-climate change catastrophe.’ 

Wil, Jace and Leah were shattered by the horrors of the New Atrocity but must rise to find strength again before it is too late. If they are to stand any chance of stopping High Patriarch Sachs’ vision of a world engulfed by fanaticism, fire and blood, they cannot stand alone. They must forge shaky alliances while knowing that in the great battle that is to come, the only friends they can truly trust are themselves.
But then Wil is captured and seems destined to repeat his father’s betrayal. 
The odds against them, already steep, become impossible. Because to save Wil now, they must take on the might of the Revelayshun alone.
The launch of Heartsblood will take place in the Suter lobby at 4.30 pm, immediately after the Pukapuka Talk on ‘Writing Young Adult Fiction’ during which Brin will be in conversation, along with two other local YA writers, with multi-award winning author of fiction for young adults, Mandy Hager. The launch will involve wine, signings and creative fun. For more information contact brin.t.mrray@gmail.com
NEW BOOK FOR MARION DAY

Congratulations to Marlborough Sounds-resident Marion Day on her latest book, Grab Ya Boots! We’re going A-Hunting, a ‘cool collection of adventure stories’.

Marion teams up with her hunting-mad son, Jason, and young Kiwi hunters to present an exciting collection of sporting and adventure stories, poems and ‘a million things hunters should know’.  Grab Ya Boots! will suit any intermediate child who loves the outdoors and loves adventure but who doesn’t like to read a whole book. It is illustrated with photographs, as well as quirky sketches by West Coast artist Robyn Hoglund.

Grab Ya Boots! is published for Marion by AM Publishing New Zealand – see www.ampublishingnz.com. It is available in all good bookshops, online, and from www.marionday.nz
LAURA SOLOMON CUBA PRESS PRIZE LAUNCHED

This exciting new prize celebrates the life and work of writer Laura Solomon, a longstanding member of NZ Society of Authors Top of the South branch.

The prize will be judged with the criteria set by Laura, for new writing with a ‘unique and original vision’.
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In July 2019 NZSA received a bequest from Laura’s estate to establish a new annual literary prize. Her sister and family trustee, Nicky Solomon, expresses the family’s delight at the nature of the bequest. ‘It was something Laura was really passionate about and I love the idea that something she wanted would be happening. It’s a legacy that she is able to leave for other writers.’ Laura kept writing novels and plays throughout her life, despite being affected by a brain tumour that was discovered while she was working at a high-end IT job in London. 

Both published and unpublished writers are invited to enter completed manuscripts written across genres, i.e. fiction, creative non-fiction, poetry, drama or children’s writing. Applications close on 31 January 2021.

To find out more, including how to apply, go to: 
https://authors.org.nz/inaugural-nzsa-laura-solomon-cuba-press-prize-opens/
	


	FOUNDERS BOOK FAIR 

Like many other events, Founders Annual Book Fair was affected by Covid-19. The Fair should have taken place in May/June, but instead is running from Saturday 17 October to Labour Day, Monday 26 October.

A huge variety of second-hand books, DVDs, vinyl records, puzzles and games will be for sale at bargain prices. Purchase a $5 ten-day pass or pay a daily entry fee of just $2. Children have free entry. The Fair takes place at Founders Heritage Park, 87 Atawhai Drive, Nelson, and is open from 10am - 4.30pm every day.
MARLBOROUGH WRITERS 

Marlborough Writers meet on the third Tuesday of the month in the Louvre Room at Fairweathers, 36 Scott Street, Blenheim. Visitors are always welcome. A gold coin donation is requested to cover website costs. 

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 20 October at noon. The writing exercise is up to 200 words on the topic ‘The secret’, which is carried over from the cancelled August & September meetings. 
For more information contact Annette Rattray at annetterattray@hotmail.com, phone 03-573 6629 or 021 232 8040.




‘LIKE TO WRITE’ – TAKAKA LIBRARY

Have you ever wondered if you could write? Or maybe you have longed to share stories from your childhood or travels but don’t know where or how to start. 

Come to Takaka Library on Tuesday 20 October, 1 pm for a free presentation by award-winning author Diane Covington-Carter, who has helped scores of writers find their unique writing voice. Bring a journal/paper, a pen and a sense of adventure and discovery for this lively and interesting meeting. After a short presentation, participants will have a chance to experience just how easy it is to write with a fun, easy exercise, followed by a question and answer session.

For more information about Diana Covington-Carter, visit her website: www.dianecovingtoncarter.com
RICHMOND WRITING GROUP
The Richmond Writing Group is for adults with an interest in writing – whether you’re just thinking about starting to write something, you’re a published author, or somewhere in between. The group meets on the third Tuesday of the month, 1 – 3 pm, in the Constance Barnicoat Room at Richmond Library. In the first hour there is an author talk, then from 2 pm everyone is welcome to join the Richmond Writing Group for an hour of discussion or creative writing exercises in a relaxed, supportive atmosphere. It’s free to attend and anyone of any ability can come. Bring writing materials.

The next meeting is on Tuesday 20 October when the guest speaker will be Charlotte Squire with ‘Start Writing Your Life Story’. 

Have you been thinking about writing down your life story? It can be hard to get started, so experienced life story and memoir writer Charlotte Squire is here to help. Charlotte will teach you how to organise and prioritise your memories, write the ‘bones of your life story’ and ‘just write it’ rather than letting the inner critic gain the upper hand. Charlotte is a former journalist turned life story and memoir writer.

For more information about the Writing Group contact Pania Walton, Promotions Assistant, Richmond Library, at pania.walton@tasman.govt.nz
TOP WRITERS RADIO SHOW 
Tune in to Fresh FM on Saturday 24 October at 4 pm (repeated Tuesday 27 October at 1 pm) to hear Judy Fisher talking about her memoir ‘Off the Hook’.
The Top Writers Radio Show is in its fifth season on Fresh FM Radio. The six programmes go out fortnightly, being first broadcast on Saturday at 4 pm and then the following Tuesday at 1 pm. Each programme features Gaelynne Pound interviewing a local  writer, covering their influences, style, writing tips, future projects, and some music that has inspired or influenced them. 
The last programme, on 10 October, featured Ian Trafford talking about his grandfather’s secret WW1 diaries, Into the Unknown. The programme on 26 September featured Dana Wensley talking about PEN (NZ) and its advocacy for freedom of expression. Before that, the programme on 12 September featured Robyn Prokop on her two recently published books: Taelstone, Book 1 in the Stones of Azuri series, and Dozer the Fire Cat. The programme on 29 August featured Chris Stuart on her debut novel, For Reasons of Their Own, while the first programme on 15 August featured Carol Don Ercolano talking about her poetry and her children’s books. These interviews, along with those from previous years, can be listened to here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
Fresh FM is a Community Access radio station which can be heard on 104.8 in Nelson-Tasman, 95.0 in Takaka and 88.9 in Blenheim. It also operates in the inner Nelson City area on 107.2.

POETRY IN THE MODERN DAY – EVENT AT NELSON LIBRARY

What is the point of poetry these days? Everyone is welcome at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson on Sunday 25 October, 2.30 pm, when David Kārena-Holmes will talk about the role poetry has to play in the modern-day world. This is a free event.

David Kārena-Holmes was born in Lower Hutt in 1938. His writings have appeared in journals, newspapers and anthologies in New Zealand, Australia, England, India and Canada. A collection of short poems, Genesis, was printed in 2009. David is also the author of From the Antipodes, a long poem, and Maori-English grammar books.
STEMWRITERS GROUP AT NELSON LIBRARY

STEMWriters is a small group with widely varying interests in writing, from short fiction to social commentary, social history and poetry. They meet on the second and fourth Tuesday of each month at 1 pm at the Elma Turner Library in Nelson. The next meeting will be on 27 October. For more information contact  Alyson Baker at 03-546 0416 or alyson.baker@ncc.govt.nz
HAIKU READINGS AT TASMAN LIBRARIES

Bring along your favourite haiku – either ones you have written, or those by other writers – and read them to an appreciative group of poetry lovers. Share haiku you enjoy, and discover new ones. Or simply come along to listen.

These free events take place at 5.30pm on Wednesday 28 October at Richmond, Motueka and Takaka libraries.

TASMAN WRITERS

Tasman Writers usually meet on the last Thursday of the month, 5 pm – 6.30 pm at The Smoking Barrel, 105 High Street, Motueka (note new venue). Run under the umbrella of the Top of the South branch of NZ Society of Authors, the group welcomes everyone who writes, whatever your genre and whether you write for fun, for profit, for family, or for hiding in your desk. The free get-togethers may include a speaker, and always have time for sharing ideas, asking questions, or discussing challenges. 

The next meeting will be on Thursday 29 October. The guest speaker will be Janine Gillions, Motueka Branch Librarian. She will talk about things library, including what they look for in a book when selecting titles, and the resources that the library can give writers access to. Janine will be open to questions.

For more information, please contact Trish at dunrban@xtra.co.nz  or Lucy at tosnzsa15@gmail.com
MAX QUINN TALK AND BOOK LAUNCH IN NELSON

Max Quinn will be speaking about his life as a polar filmmaker and launching his new book, A Life of Extremes, on Thursday 29 October, 6 pm, at The Suter Gallery in Nelson.

Max Quinn has been involved in television production for over 50 years. His career has taken him to the ends of the earth – from wintering with penguins in the Antarctic to living with the Inuit of the arctic. This event offers a rare glimpse behind the camera, and a chance to hear Max discuss his incredible life as he launches his book. It's sure to be an entertaining, educational, and awe-inspiring evening!

A Life of Extremes is a personal account of Max Quinn’s work, featuring vibrant text and stunning images that illustrate 50 years of adventures in polar climates. Leave the tourist trail behind with this unique insight into life in the immensely beautiful, most extreme places on earth. 

Tickets are only $15 ($10 for Friends of The Suter) and are available in person from The Suter, 208 Bridge Street, Nelson; phone 03-548 4699 or email info@thesuter.org.nz
GOLDEN BAY LIVE POETS 

Golden Bay Live Poets meet monthly at The Mussel Inn, Onekaka. Their next meeting is on Thursday 29 October at 7.30 pm for ‘Acid on the Microphone’.

This is an open mic session; everyone is welcome to attend or participate. Bring a poem, a song or a story. Koha entry. For further information please contact Mark Raffills at mark@drycrust.com
MAWHERA WRITERS (GREYMOUTH)


Formerly West Coast Writers, this group welcomes writers of all genres to write together, get feedback on their work, and to discuss all things ‘writing’ in a respectful, encouraging environment. Don't worry about your level of experience – everyone is welcome! The group meets on the first Sunday of each month, 11 am – 1 pm, at CoRe (New Coaster’s Office), 38 Albert Street, Greymouth. Gold coin donation for venue appreciated. Their next meeting will be on Sunday 1 November. Contact Katrina Brown at kbtaiwan@gmail.com for more details and to go on the group mailing list. Follow them on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/groups/mawherawriters/ 

to find and share writing-related updates and discussion relevant to the group.
WRITERS AT LUNCHTIME BACK AT THE PRINCE ALBERT IN NOVEMBER

Writers at Lunchtime will be back at its long-standing venue, The Prince Albert on Nile Street, Nelson, for the next meeting.
Some regulars may not be aware that the reason we searched for a new venue was because The Prince Albert is planning to renovate their function room. In October we tried out an alternative, the Anchor Restaurant & Bar at Nelson Marina, but it proved too noisy. Since then we have learnt that the Prince Albert’s renovations are not proceeding as quickly as expected, so we will be returning there for the remainder of this year.
The next meeting will be on Wednesday 4 November. The speaker will be a member of the Founders Book Fair organising team (name to be confirmed), who will share stories and interesting information about the ins and outs of the book fair and the delectable items which have come past them. 
The Prince Albert Backpackers & Bar is at 113 Nile Street, Nelson. Car Parking is accessed from Tasman Street. Come from 11.30 am, but be sure to be there at 12.30 pm to hear the talk. Everyone is welcome. For more information contact Lucy on 021 146 5864 or tosnzsa15@gmail.com
GRAEME LAY SHORT STORY COMPETITION

Brought to you by NZSA Auckland Branch, the Graeme Lay Short Story Competition is only open to NZSA members. 

Prizes are: $500 first, $250 second, $100 third. Original, unpublished short stories of up to 1500 words should be submitted by the closing date of Friday 30 October. Members may enter as many times as they wish, with a $10 entry fee for each entry. To see the full conditions and so enter, go to: 

https://authors.org.nz/graeme-lay-short-story-competition/
TAKAKA LIBRARY: ‘WHAT’S THE STORY’ COMPETITION

Take part in the Wordfest 2020 Short Story and Poetry Competition. Simply drop in to Golden Bay Museum to see the ‘What’s the Story’ display, write your own story or poem about these fascinating objects from our history, then deliver your entry to the museum or library. There is a 1000 word limit on entries to this competition, which closes on Sunday 31 October. More information from library@tasman.govt.nz, phone 03-523 1013.

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for October is Hubby's New Abode by Liza Fox. 
Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criterion is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol Ercolano at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

The ‘window poems’ are published in the biennial Horizons anthologies, which also feature the winning stories from the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competitions. Every author included in the anthology receives a free copy.  

The poems that appeared during 2015 and 2016 were published in Horizons 3, 
and the poems displayed during 2017 and 2018 are included in Horizons 4, published in September 2019. Both anthologies can be purchased here: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/publications.html 
